STATE OF NORTH)	OFFICE OF THE
CAROLINA)	COMMISSIONERS
)	STOKES COUNTY
COUNTY OF STOKES)	GOVERNMENT
	·	DANBURY, NORTH
		CAROLINA
		MONDAY FERRIJARY 12, 2024

Regular Meeting of the Stokes County Board of Commissioners

The Stokes County Board of County Commissioners, State of North Carolina, met for a Regular Meeting on Monday, February 12, 2024 at 6:00 pm in the Commissioners' Chambers located in the Administrative Building in Danbury, North Carolina.

The following members were present for the meeting: Chairman Brad Chandler, Vice Chairman Keith Wood, Commissioner Sonya Cox, Commissioner Ronnie Mendenhall, and Commissioner Rick Morris.

County Administration present: Interim County Manager/Clerk to the Board Amber Brown, Finance Director Lisa Lankford, and County Attorney Tyrone Browder.

CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Chandler called the meeting to order.

INVOCATION

Chairman Chandler invited those in attendance to join the Board in the invocation, if so desired.

Commissioner Mendenhall delivered the invocation.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Chairman Chandler invited those in attendance to join the Board in the Pledge of Allegiance.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to amend and approve the agenda with the deletion of the Closed Session that was no longer needed.

Vice Chairman Wood moved to amend and approve the agenda with the deletion of the Closed Session. Commissioner Mendenhall seconded the motion.

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for discussion/questions/comments.

With no discussion, the motion passed unanimously.

Recognition of South Stokes Mens Basketball Team

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown for the Recognition of the South Stokes Men's Basketball Team.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown noted the following:

- The Board of County Commissioners wanted to recognize the South Stokes Men's Basketball Team for their accomplishments thus far but mainly for the winning of the Frank Spencer Classic Tournament back in December
- The Board would like to recognize the team for their hard work and effort

Presentation of Certificates

The Board presented the certificates of recognition to the following for their achievement:

Men's Basketball Team

Korrin N'Diaye Barry Hairston Jr, Ethan Tilley Connor Cox Isiah Lash Deuce Chalmers Jake Lozzi

Michael Werts

Jordan Mickey

Brady Clark

William Tilley

Amari Conrad

Bryson Stephens

Josiah Cleghorn

Managers/Scorekeeper

Jade Bullins Aaron Ramsey

Coaches

Jason Clark Derek Ward Matthew Weaver Ben Bowen Travis Brewer

Travis Brewe

Ja Anderson

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for comments from the Board.

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

- Athletics have always been a big part of my life
- When I attended South Stokes High School, I competed in wrestling and baseball
- Coached Coach Clark in baseball
- Winning the Frank Spencer Tournament is a great accomplishment competing against 3A and 4A schools
- When I went to South Stokes and competed in wrestling, it was the same way competing against 3A and 4A schools
- The accomplishment of competition that you did brings out the best in each and every kid
- Just want to say to all of you this accomplishment is one of the best accomplishments that

you can ever have - winning the Spencer is not an easy task

- I know the teams that participated in the tournament, I know the coaches and some of the players
- For you to win that tournament says a lot about your team, your staff, and everybody
- I just want to personally congratulate each and every one of you
- Thank you great job

Vice Chairman Wood commented:

- · Commissioner Mendenhall said it all
- Just want to add that I am very proud of you all
- This is something that you will never forget
- · You done this with class and heart
- I hear about all the things that you do off the court
- Thumbs up

Commissioner Cox commented:

- Wanted to reiterate what Vice Chairman Wood noted that winning the Frank Spencer is huge and it will be something that you will never forget
- Just wish you would have beaten Mount Tabor twice was at that second game and believe you had some calls that did not go your way but should have
- The things that Coach Clark is instilling in you guys on and off the court with giving back to your community and volunteering
- I know that you go and do things in the community that does not go unnoticed that is huge
 those things are just as important as winning that Frank Spencer Tournament
- If you get to play Bishop McGuinness, Coach Thompson might try to slow you down, but make them play your game
- You have everything that it takes to win the state and know you will go far in the state playoffs and bring back that state title hope to see you back here

Commissioner Morris commented:

- Just want to congratulate each of you guys
- Just watching you walk up here to receive your certificate; you look like a group of highspeed athletes to me
- I can see why you win ball games
- Wish you the best of luck in the upcoming games

Vice Chairman Chandler commented:

- Also want to wish you good luck
- I know you all must have been doing conditioning outside of practice during the summer with lots of shooting practice
- I know it is dedication, not just showing up at a game and winning
- You have gone about it the right way
- It speaks volume of not only your coachers, your teachers, but your parents
- Keep it going
- Congratulations

Chairman Chandler expressed the Board's appreciation for coming to the meeting tonight.

Public Comments

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for public comments.

Chairman Chandler reminded the audience of the Board's Rules of Procedures:

Each speaker shall be allowed 4 minutes for public comments with the option to yield time to

another speaker or add an optional minute depending on the number of speakers that have signed up

- The main thing we seem to have issues sometimes when people from King come up here to talk and want their phones going off and then we tell them that their time is up
- Then we give more time, but they want to stay longer
- Hopefully everyone will be at least professional and courteous
- We love hearing your opinions
- We really do, but I think you need to do it in the right way

The following spoke during public comments:

Brian Carico

413 Hill Street

King, NC

Re: Precinct Meeting

Mr. Carico presented the following comments:

- You can go ahead start my 4 minutes now
- · Just so you know, I am from King
- This is my time thank you
- · Good evening commissioners, manager, and staff
- I am here tonight to extend an invitation to you
- I am the newly appointed Republican East King Precinct Chair
- I am also taking time to invite other Republicans in this room, as well as those who might be online to an East King Precinct Area Meeting that we are holding on February 18, 2024
- This meeting will be held at Poplar Springs Christian Church Family Life Center at 2:00 pm
- This meeting is primarily to prepare delegates and alternates for our Republican County Convention as well as handling the voting business of our precinct; however, it is also a time for voters and your constituents of East King Precinct area to come together for conversation that can be constructive for our community as well as our county
- I believe in my role, as chair for the precinct, I am to be an advocate for the area which I represent
- Most recently representatives from our area as well as voters have relayed concerns to you
 for the needs of our community reference their schools
- This and other topics like it are perfect examples of how getting involved in the discussion will strengthen our Republican Party as well as our communities
- It is important now more than ever for our voters to be engaged and involved to secure true conservative representation for local, state, and federal government
- If you can't attend, I would ask that you please speak with those in our community that may know someone who is a neighbor, a family member, or other republicans that are in our East King Precinct area and encourage their attendance and their involvement in this meeting
- Remember the only way that we can help steer our elected officials as yourself, is to show them in numbers by voting and interacting with concerns for our communities
- The people are the control of our community, state, and country, not our government
- I will end with a section from the North Carolina Republican Party Preamble that states:
 - We reaffirm the Constitution's fundamental principles: limited government, separation of powers, fundamental individual liberty, and the rule of law
 - As a party, we denounce bigotry, racism, sexism, antisemitism, ethnic prejudice, and religious intolerance
 - We recognize God not our government- as the author of these principles
 - We are the party that stands strong against tyranny and will fight at home and abroad to protect the lives and fundamental liberties of all people

- I hope you will find it important to spend time with our voters on February 18th to be involved in their conversation and what is important to them, to prove to them you choose to serve, not dictate
- Thank you for your time and may God bless each one of you
- I apologize that I am going to have to leave, we are trying to make the school board forum tonight that is running simultaneously
- No disrespect, I would love to stick around, but I will need to as soon as I can
- Thank you

Jayne Bennett

109 Cambridge Court

King, NC

Re: Tax Revenue

Ms. Bennett presented the following comments:

- I would like to first thank you for recognizing the South Stokes Basketball Team -- they are awesome
- Good evening
- I came to the January 8th commissioners' meeting after asking for apologies from some members regarding their disrespectful behavior and comments during the December 28th meeting
- One of the apologies I was speaking about was from you, Mr. Chandler, to the citizens of King regarding statements you made saying that they do not pay for the 911 dispatch and animal control services provided by Stokes County
- On January 8th, I had not yet received some tax revenue information that I had requested from Richard Brim
- I would like to thank Mr. Brim for providing that information to me so that I can share it with you
- I am not going to go into the numbers verbally, but this information confirms that citizens of King pay Stokes County taxes just like every other Stokes County citizen
- If anyone wants a copy of this information, I am sure that Mr. Brim will be glad to send it to you
- Of course, this fact was not really in question, Mr. Chandler, you misrepresented this fact at the December 28th meeting when you pointed to the Mayor of King and said and I quote, "we don't charge you a penny"
- · You were talking to every citizen of King as the mayor is our representative
- You also stated during the January 8th meeting at the 44-minute mark that I quote "we have a few people in the King area that they want to drive this County apart or whatever the reason is over money"
- You went on to give a scenario of police protection only being given to Fayetteville because Fayetteville is where the revenue comes from
- I think that you were trying to say that these few people in the King area want all the money to the King area and not to the rest of the county
- The problem with the statement is that is your opinion just like it was with your incorrect opinion that the citizens of King do not pay county taxes
- As a commissioner, you should be dealing in facts, not opinions
- If it is a fact that a few people in this King area feel this way, back this up with facts saying who you are talking about and exactly where this fact was stated
- You are accusing people in the King area of trying to divide this county
- This is exactly what you are doing

- As the chairman of this board, you are presenting your opinion as fact to divide the different areas of this county
- I again encourage the people of Stokes County to not let Mr. Chandler's divisive comments divide this county
- Just remember, he could just as easily be stating nonfactual opinions about any other community in this county
- I do not expect any of the commissioners to be perfect you are human
- You are speaking off the cuff, you may accidentally make nonfactual comments at time;
 however, you should also own up to your mistakes
- Mr. Morrison, I am not coming up here to impress you
- Mr. Chandler, I am not coming up here to faze you
- I am coming up here as a citizen to hold you accountable for your disrespect you have shown to Stokes County citizens
- Mr. Chandler, you have had two chances publicly to apologize for your incorrect comments on both January 8th and the January 22nd meetings
- Your behavior and your refusal to apologize for your deceptive comments show your lack of character
- I believe the citizens of King deserve your apology and to save on paper, I only printed one copy of Mr. Brim's information
- I think the rest of you agree that King citizens pay taxes but evidently Mr. Chandler doesn't realize that so I will hand this over to you
- I would also like to say that I think your comment just at the very beginning was rude to say
 that King people go over their time because I have been to meetings that other people go over
 more than four minutes
- Since I have a little bit more time, my name is Jayne Bennett, but I am proud to be known as the lady from King
- · Thank for your time

With no further speakers, Chairman Chandler closed the public comments.

COMMENTS - Managers/Commissioners

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for comments from the Board of Commissioners and the Interim County Manager.

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

- Thank you, Mr. Chairman
- · Just want to say thank you to everyone that came tonight
- I appreciate you taking your time to come out and be a part of our governmental process
- We all know, it is supposed to be about, we the people, not just about us five
- I will say this to everyone watching us livestream, thank you for tuning in
- Don't have a whole lot tonight, but will say this, enclosing, Mr. Chairman,
- Early voting starts Thursday, I was principal at three different schools, and I used to tell all
 my teachers I will never ever say who you should vote for I would ask you to get out and
 exercise your right to vote
- That is one of the greatest freedoms that you have you get to go out and express your opinion of who you would like to see in office by voting
- I always told my teachers to get out and vote you have that right exercise that right
- To everyone that is watching online, I encourage each of you to get out and exercise your right to vote starting on Thursday
- That is all I have, Mr. Chairman

Commissioner Morris commented:

- Would like to welcome everyone that is participating in our meeting tonight
- We do appreciate your interest in our local government
- · Brian, appreciate the invitation to come to the precinct meeting
- I will not be able to attend the precinct meeting, but do look forward to meeting with you individually as we discussed earlier
- Mr. Chairman, would ask for a little extra time tonight, I have a couple of thoughts to share tonight
- It has been my desire to stay out of primary elections but when personally attacked and misrepresented by candidates, I feel compelled to defend myself
- I have some comments tonight to set the record straight
- I have received several calls during the past couple of weeks about tactics of Chairman Von Robertson who is seeking reelection for the Board of Education
- I feel compelled to address the issue and at least counter some of the information Chairman Robertson is putting out in various forums
- Since my involvement with Stokes County beginning in 2004, I have always been pleased
 with the positive working relationship between the county commissioners and the school
 board members that does not exist in many other counties around the state
- In my opinion, Chairman Von Robertson has completely destroyed that relationship during the past two months
- It might not be repairable as long as he is on the school board based on his continuing rhetoric attacking the county commissioners who dared to vote against his grant proposal
- It seems the county commissioners are no longer permitted to have an honest disagreement with Chairman Robertson
- We are no longer allowed to request an adequate plan before we dole out funding to the school system
- In my opinion, Chairman Robertson started with this personal project to replace King Elementary School and then created a grant application to fit his project
- He ignored the recommendations of the Masonboro Group who has been doing school consolidation plans for 30 years
- Chairman Robertson made no effort to work with the commissioners toward a compromised solution
- · It was his way or the highway
- It is sad in the larger scheme of things, an issue like the grant application has been blown so far out of proportion by Chairman Robertson
- This whole episode makes me question Chairman Robertson's real intentions and hidden political agenda associated with school consolidation
- I find it interesting that Chairman Robertson decided to shove a grant application down the commissioners' throats a few weeks before the early voting started in the upcoming primary election
- In my opinion, this is probably not a coincidence
- Now that the political season is fully underway, Chairman Robertson has been hitting all the
 public forums and throwing three commissioners under the bus because we did not agree
 with his grant proposal
- He is telling everyone that the commissioners will only support the Masonboro Report that
 was commissioned by the Board of Education and that his unaffordable, homegrown, longrange plan is much better
- The fact of the matter is that all of the commissioners asked for was an integrated long-range school consolidation plan and we did not get it
- Even though, Masonboro delivered to the Board of Education a professionally developed plan that met that requirement, though not perfect, the Masonboro initial report was a good start at having a fair and objective professional plan where no one had a dog in the fight

- Instead, we got a woefully inadequate long-range plan that was disjointed, incomplete, viewed by the public as unfair and it was not an integrated, long-range consolidation plan
- None of the commissioners who supported the Masonboro Study were in favor of accepting their initial recommendation lock, stock, and barrel
- · We just considered it a first draft of what a final plan should look like
- We expected the Board of Education to reengage with Masonboro, provide additional guidance, and then allow Masonboro to provide additional, updated versions before a final plan was delivered
- This approach would take advantage of the analysis that had already been done and paid for by the taxpayers but instead the Board of Education decided to trash the work of Masonboro and develop their own plan
- In my opinion, Chairman Robertson was the driving force behind this decision
- It is also my opinion the reason he did it was the report did not support his pet project with King Elementary and he knew that Masonboro or any other credible third-party company would never support that project given the criteria that was presented for receiving the grant
- The best example is the grant criteria that required the closing of two or more schools and the consolidation of those students into one new school
- The King Elementary School project does not meet that criterion
- So, to get back at the county commissioners, Chairman Robertson, sadly, has launched a full-fledged, reelection campaign blitz to pit various groups in the county against each other
- He is trying to drive a wedge between the commissioners and the residents of King
- He is trying to pit the north, south, and west school districts against each other
- He is misrepresenting the Masonboro Report with a homegrown map that he says reflects Masonboro's recommendations
- His map does not resemble anything contained in the Masonboro Report
- He has accused some of the county commissioners of having a hidden agenda for future use of the land that King Elementary School sits on which is ridiculous on its face
- It appears that Chairman Robertson is willing to create all the chaos he thinks it will take to get himself re-elected
- Instead of working with the county commissioners, his election tactics would indicate that he
 plans to coerce and threaten the commissioners on our next school budget and other issues
 instead of working with us toward joint resolutions
- Results of the upcoming primary elections could have an enormous impact on the future success of Stokes County School System either positive or negative
- Let me briefly expand on a couple of the comments that I just made
- He has made an accusation publicly that the reason I opposed the grant was because it was in King
- I challenge anyone to go back to my record as county manager and a county commissioner starting in 2004 and find one action that I have taken that showed any bias against the City of King
- I happen to strongly support the City of King and all the value that it adds to this County which is massive
- As I mentioned, he has a homegrown map now that he is representing as Masonboro that
 does nothing of such, I will show it to you, got it right off his social media what it looks
 like (showed a picture of Robertson's map)
- It is a scatter map shows the north school district practically wrapping itself around all the other two districts
- Showed a picture of the Masonboro map
- If you take and compare the two maps, you will see there is no resemblance, yet he doesn't
 have any problem going out and misrepresenting that and other things in the Masonboro
 Report
- The third problem, just to be quite frank, is his personal harassment of individuals in public

forums and getting in the face of opponents that don't agree with him on whatever the issue happens to be

- If you would like a personal description of how that works, talk to this fellow, Chairman Chandler, who experienced it down in Walnut Cove at their commissioner meeting
- Last of all, I have had a heck of a lot of calls this week about this email that was put out where Chairman Robertson made the motion as the chair, which is legal I guess, but normally the chair doesn't make motions they get them from other members
- Took full credit for giving a giant pay bonus to all the school employees and that just happens
 to be a week before early voting starts
- I have had a lot of people that have a problem with that questioning the legality of it
- I said I am sure it is perfectly legal but is sounds a whole lot like buying votes is what I have heard from the community
- I just felt the need to set the record straight
- Like I said, I am a neutral member of the Republican Executive Committee, but I am not allowing any candidate to go out and put out all this misinformation and not have it addressed
- On a separate subject, Marsha Marshall also has been putting some social media out accusing this Board of trying to hide the Turning Point contract that we approved at the last meeting from the public
- We put that contract on the agenda
- We did approve that contract at the same meeting, we did move that contract to the action agenda because it was time sensitive
- It was on our agenda, and I briefly explained the purpose of it, so I don't consider that hiding anything from the public just for the record
- That is all I have Mr. Chairman

Vice Chairman Wood commented:

- · Would like to welcome everybody, I guess I am boring
- Totally agree with Commissioner Mendenhall, get out there and vote
- There has been thousands of people that have died to give us that right
- When you don't vote, keep your mouth shut don't even go to Facebook
- That is all I have got to say

Commissioner Cox commented:

- Would like to welcome everyone here tonight
- Good to see Robin Riddlebarger here tonight to give us a report on Hanging Rock State
- Want to welcome our new Cooperative Extension Director
- Everybody that is here, we appreciate your public comments
- East King is not my precinct, but I will try to make that meeting
- Like Brian stated the public forum is going on tonight which I believe is being livestreamed on the King Chamber of Commerce's Facebook page
- The Board of Education candidates are tonight
- Tomorrow night is the county commissioners' candidates
- The forum is a good way to get some of your questions answered for those watching online that want to know more about the candidates and who is running
- If you can't make the meeting, you should be able to watch the forum each night on Facebook
- I encourage everyone to get out and vote this time
- The primary is the election for the Board of Education and the Board of County Commissioners there is no democratic opposition in the Fall this will be it
- · Happy Valentines Day to everybody this week

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown commented:

- Thank you all for coming tonight
- Appreciate those who have already spoke and to those presenting on the agenda tonight
- Welcome Matt Lenhardt to Stokes County who is our new Cooperative Extension Director

 glad to have him on board

Chairman Chandler commented:

- Going to start and work my way back that is the easiest way to do it
- First of all everybody knows that King pays taxes
- Everybody knows that King pays taxes
- Just a little bit of history I have been on the municipal side of law enforcement my whole career
- I know the differences between the city police and the city services and the county and the Sheriff operations
- The Sheriff Offices and Municipal Policing are two different animals two different animals
- So typically, what happens, and I know that we are in a rural county the very first meeting after I was sworn in, I talked about everybody working together it is a small police department and have a Sheriff's Office that is understaffed with constantly going through turnover, tight budgets, lack of training, and I can go on and on
- However, to get to your point, though, is that when you become a municipality, there is only one requirement that you have to provide that is zoning code enforcement planning that is the only thing that you have to provide
- Anything else you do when you become a municipality, you don't have to provide law enforcement and I think Mr. Carico knows that
- I retired in 2015, if I remember right and if I have the date right talking a little bit off the cuff
 I think it was in 2015, there was a lot of talk and a lot of stuff in the newspaper that you were trying to get rid of the police department
- I think you wanted to shift it to the Sheriff's Office and then I think in the end, they just ended up firing a captain, if I remember right, I am not for sure because I wasn't prepared for this
- · So, you know that policing is not mandatory for a city
- So, when I made my comment about that we don't have to dispatch for free to the King Police Department because in most communities, counties, and again I understand that King is not a 50,000-population town I understand that
- Do you think that Cumberland County would have dispatched for Fayetteville for free
- You have to pay for services

Chairman Chandler warned a member of the audience who was acting out of control just like last time that he would not tolerate it – you got to talk, Mr. Carico got to talk, I am talking now.

Chairman Chandler continued:

- I would just like to throw this out, too, because King is kind of unique
- The municipality is in two counties Forsyth and Stokes confirmed with an audience member that King is in two counties
- I am just wondering, and I will get an answer from our 911 director, I wonder when King Fire and King Police responds into Forsyth County, I wonder if they flip over to Forsyth County Sheriff's Office Dispatch and use their services I am curious about
- When I talk about service, the more radio traffic that we have, it ties up, you get busies sometimes and you have to have more dispatchers on duty because you have to have more channels
- That is why, as police departments get bigger, they get busier, they feel like they need to contribute a little bit to the County's 911 Center to give them the extra, the appropriate

manpower

- It should not be mandated upon all the County residents to provide extra dispatch to the King Police
- Now don't misinterpret this, I am not saying that we don't support the King Police Department nor the King Fire Department
- We do, we all have to work together
- · Let me change gears and set up the back history on this
- Sometime in August, I get a call from the chair of the school board wanting to know if I will
 come to King Elementary to meet with Dr. Rice and Mr. Goins I think who is the
 maintenance director, as well as the principal of King Elementary School
- I said sure, I went to the school, and they gave me a tour
- That tour was horrible, I am not talking about how they did the tour or the staff, I am talking about the conditions of King Elementary School just basic stuff
- They explained all the flooding that goes on in that school
- We go into the cellar area where the boiler is located there were all these wires hanging down, I could go on and on
- It was horrible, I would not send my children to that school, nothing to do with the staff being good or bad, it is because of the condition of the building
- Dr. Rice and the chair asked me what I thought would you support a grant
- I answered this was crazy yes
- I think I could support it; I think it could be done
- Then the whole fiasco goes on with they are not going with Masonboro, they are going with their own plan which changed a couple of times I couldn't keep track
- · Here is what got me
- I said this in the meeting when the vote was taken (3-2) to not support the grant this year
- Then the chair had the audacity to go out of order and occupy the microphone after the public comment section was completely over and done with
- I tried to gave him down, but he just stands there wanting to talk, talk, talk, and it is a big joke, it is funny, so I have the manager cut off the video
- Now this is the chair of our school board and I know that we have got bullying issues going on in the schools wow, isn't that something
- So, we have got the chair of the school system that can't follow the rules
- I happened to be at the only public hearing for the closing of the schools and consolidating schools close Pine Hall, Lawsonville, and Pinnacle, but all that changed
- The school board did one public hearing
- Commissioner Wood was also there and apparently, they didn't see us there
- At the end of the public hearing, they had to say a few things to say about the lack of interest from the Board of Commissioners
- Luckily, we did not have to stand up and say anything because there were several people there that stood up for us and hollered and said they are here called out our names
- So then as the meeting goes on, the chair was trying to wrap things up long night he wanted to wrap it up
- So, some people in the stands/bleachers started making comments and he was very quick to gavel them down, but it did not work because more and more people spoke up
- So, guess what he did, he had a deputy sheriff working the public hearing, he told the deputy to head to the bleachers and at that time everyone got quiet
- · I kind of find it kind of ironic that it is always one side and not another
- After they rejected the Masonboro Plan and they came up with closing Pine Hall, Lawsonville, and Pinnacle
- Then of course, they changed the Pinnacle thing because that was a little bit too much, I guess, political wise too much
- Then when the question is asked of the chair, Mr. Chairman, even if we would approve the

- grant, this is before we voted no, if we approve the grant, what is your plan
- He says well if we don't get the grant, King Elementary will stay just like it is for another 8-9
 years until we can pay down some debt and build a new school
- Then the bell went off
- So, it wasn't really all about that all of a sudden, the conditions of that school were so bad for safety reasons that they had to get those kids out of there, all that was, was a ploy to get the votes to be able to apply for the grant
- At that point and time, I thought, you know what, it is not much of a safety issue if you are still willing to wait 8 or 9 years and not move those kids out of that school and let them stay there
- My mind was made up based on that statement
- You are correct, I did vote no, but that was the reason why it has nothing to do with King
- The residents of King never came up until the chairperson started talking about King
- It has caused pure division in this County
- At some point in time, we have got to moved ahead and I know that I have said some really strange stuff such as we have to have strategic planning, we just can't in October say well you know, we will find \$2.1 million, and we will let you apply for that grant and then just move on
- We have got other needs in the County as well
- We give the school system right off the top half of our ad valorem taxes half
- When Keith and I came on the Board and you can go back and watch the initial interviews
 because the first thing we wanted to do was to listen to all the department heads wanted
 each of them to come before us, tell us where they were at operationally and where they
 needed to be and also what Commissioner Morris would say what keeps you up in the
 middle of the night what do we need to know about
- It was astounding, the lack of equipment, the lack of training, the lack of professional development this cannot go on
- In my world, public safety is number one
- If we don't have public safety, then we can't have schools; we can't have anything
- If we don't have order, we don't have anything
- But to throw something out that they want more money committed to them when they say it is a safety issue when they have no plans to move those kids
- Even if we approve the grant, they are going to stay right there
- To me that does not make sense
- · So now our County just becomes more divided
- I know a little bit about the history, I mean, if you go into the north side, they may say some things like King gets everything
- I get that I don't agree with it but that is the people that have lived there all their lives and generations
- I don't have that philosophy, I wasn't born here, I wasn't raised here, I bought property here in 2006 because I loved the countryside and love farming with animals
- I voluntarily moved here, wanted to come here
- Never, never, never wanted to be a politician but I did become a politician because I asked for some basic things from this Board – Commissioner Cox was here, Commissioner Mendenhall was here, and Commissioner Morris was here
- I filed a public records request, did not get no response at all, none
- Then I sent emails out to all of the members of the Board of Commissioners don't think I had Commissioner Mendenhall's email address at that time
- I did not hear anything, so I contacted the manager at that time Shannon Shaver
- She did take, I guess, the initiative to respond back to me and say hey I would like to help you but the department that you are asking the public request (Economic Development), that director does not report to the manager, that department head reports to the Board of

Commissioners

- I responded thank you
- A week later, there is a board meeting, so I come up here just like you all did and signed the
 public comments sheet to speak
- I spoke to the Board and stated that there was a state statute for public records request
- Then finally what it was is well we don't have any records, we don't do reports
- I said that was good, you don't have to create a report
- If you don't have a report under public records request, you don't have to make something up, print it, and send it
- But for goodness sake, why could someone just have told me that they do not do reports
- Then I dig a little bit further, you just will not believe it, basically hardly nobody in this
 County does reports talking about production reports, annual reports, quarterly reports, nobody except EMS I think at that time, that was the only department doing reports also
 as just mentioned by Commissioner Cox Tax Department and Register of Deeds as
 mentioned by Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown
- Then I found out that this County does not do performance evaluations
- I don't know what other work, other than maybe self-employment, that you don't get evaluated you have performance evaluations
- Then we go into issues of equipment that is obsolete, that is from the 70s or 80s
- We go into situations where the Sheriff's Office has to try to get a grant for bulletproof vests
 up to date bulletproof vests, then there are the duty weapons
- Their computer equipment is so outdated that they have to find a hot spot somewhere in the County where they have to type their reports on a word document and send it in, we don't have AVL so that we can track our law enforcement officers
- I would think of all places, a rural Sheriff's Office would want to know if a deputy was in trouble knowing where their location was
- Our fire we have volunteer departments that are great guys and gals but here is an issue that has been going on for several years
- During the week (Monday-Friday), when the alarm sounds and they need to dispatch a fire
 department somewhere, they have to go through umpteen stations just to get enough people
 to respond
- Because this is a stat that comes from the County Association 80% of the people that live in Stokes County, they don't work in Stokes County, they work somewhere else
- Obviously, they are not leaving their jobs in another city to get to the station to get on a truck to go to a call somewhere
- To me that is not a small issue, that is a major issue as well
- I could go on and on and on about how far Stokes County is so far behind in everything
- The one thing that they do have going for them is at least the people that work here they are courteous, and they try
- It even starts at the top, our department directors
- When I first came here to do my paperwork, I go into an office, including the county
 manager's office, and it is still that way today, they are punching stuff in a computer, they are
 trying to catch up from last week or last month instead of making sure that we are thinking
 ahead and having a plan of what we need to do to move this County ahead
- The citizens of Stokes County, they do ask for a lot of services
- Then there was the IT Department the people in the IT Department were great I have never heard any complaints on the people
- If someone needed them, they would come out at night, on the weekends and on and on
- The problem is that the network/technology was so patched and behind the times that it wasn't efficient
- That is safety concerns for our public safety people too including the 911 Center that gives out a lot of the information to our firefighters, to law enforcement

- I explained why I did not want to sign off on the \$2.1 million match that late into the budget year because just like I just explained – we have a lot of other issues also going on here in Stokes County
- We are having a strategic planning session first time ever at the end of February
- We are going to have a moderator, or you can call it a facilitator from the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners
- What this does is put everything in a pocket and all of us will have an opinion on what is
 important is public safety important, is education important, is having a facility that is not
 falling down important
- That is what has to happen, we can't continue spur of the moments even though people want to threaten people
- I am not going to bow down to somebody because of that, I will listen, but I have an opinion too
- I was voted to exercise that opinion
- Sometimes, we have to make hard calls and I don't have a problem making hard calls none at all
- As far as voting goes, here is the deal if you all have all the population and if you all give all the tax dollars to all the rest of the County then vote the people out that you don't want vote them out
- I don't know how I made it to get on this Board don't know how I made it
- You see, this is what you all don't understand, it is what you don't understand, I am not a politician, so you see, I am not worried about getting re-elected in my next term
- I am not worried about that because if I don't get re-elected in my next term, I will just go back to my farm and you all can go back to Stokes County being Stokes County the way it has been for, I don't know what 30 years find some people
- You know what the crazy thing is that for my original comment section, I was going into some stuff that I will just briefly jump into now
- Glad you all just stuck around to hear this
- · You know, part of planning, especially strategic planning, it also looks at history
- We already know that Pine Hall has been ordered by the school board to be closed at the end of this year
- I haven't heard anything from the school board about what they plan on doing with that school, I can't really get an answer on that
- But you see, they hold the cards because they can keep it and maybe turn it into a, I don't
 know, maybe a Board of Education facility or maybe a training facility for other teachers or
 something like that
- They can give it back to the Board of County Commissioners to sell it, give away, or do whatever
- I wanted to go and look at what was done with Francisco Elementary School
- I believe that 2015 was when they closed the school and believe 2015 was a busy year for Stokes County
- I pulled all the public records (the minutes of the meetings) that dealt with it
- So, to set things up the Board of County Commissioners consisted of Chairman Walker, (believe he was from King), Vice Chairman Lankford, Commissioner Booth, and Commissioner Mendenhall
- On the school board, we had Commissioner Cox regarding the closure

Commissioner Cox responded:

- It had already been closed a long time when that happened
- Commissioner Mendenhall was with the school system when Francisco Elementary School was actually closed
- Confirmed with Chairman Chandler that he was talking about what to do with the closed

Francisco Elementary School

Chairman Chandler continued

- Let me say this first while I am talking about the school
- I will show you the difference between how they closed Francisco Elementary School and how they closed these schools now
- · Commissioner Cox was the chair of the school board at that time
- The school board did something a little different what they did is they held the public hearing at Francisco on a Sunday – imagine that – Sunday – a time that most people don't work, and people could come
- The current school board held their public hearing at South Stokes High School at 6:00 pm their one public hearing
- Talking to some people that went to the public hearing in Francisco, it was packed
- Here is something else that is different too it was a 3-2 vote to close the school
- Here is the difference between our current school board and our past school board in that era

 they had at the location of the public hearing for the closure of Francisco someone from
 the State Board of Education School Planning Consultant Kenneth Phelps he was
 actually there
- They went with the consultant and had him there at the public hearing
- By the way, in Masonboro's contract, they offered to help do the PR work which of course they didn't need the PR work because the chair already knew they weren't going to go with the Masonboro plan
- The consultant at the public hearing that day was called upon and he listed several different things of why it needed to be closed
- The school staff had the financial people there and they listed out how much more money it was costing a year to keep the school open because student population shrinking
- Confirmed with Commissioner Mendenhall that he was superintendent at the time of the public hearing to close Francisco Elementary School
- Confirmed with Commissioner Mendenhall that he was also asked to give an opinion

Commissioner Mendenhall added:

• I was asked to give an opinion and I gave the statistical facts in my opinion

Chairman Chandler continued:

- · That was good
- You did not see that from our school board's public hearing when they closed down Pine Hall
- No one wants to see a school closed no one does get that
- Nineteen schools for 5,400 students it is hard to justify
- If you don't get input, I am open and transparent for government, I believe in that 100%
- I believe in limited government, but limited government for the County is a lot more than limited government for municipalities
- If you don't believe me, just look it up, it is like 14-15 things we have to do in the County and there is one that a city has to do
- We have got to be able to listen to people
- · So, you have to have one state mandated public hearing
- A couple of weeks after the public hearing, the next thing that pops up, the school board says that they are actually closing Meadowbrook and sending Meadowbrook out to Lawsonville
- So technically, they say that they are not closing Meadowbrook because they are transferring the number of the school to Lawsonville technically not closing Meadowbrook
- The reason, in my opinion, is because this way they did not have to do another public hearing
- If they changed the closing of the schools, they would have had to hold another public

- hearing and they did not want that
- Our Communities of Northwest Stokes became very engaged after the school was given back to the County
- They went through the process of trying to find a way to be able to support the building, trying to find a way to keep the ballfields open
- In their words, Our Communities of Northwest Stokes wanted to make the campus a center for economic development, recreation, community events, and continuing recreation
- From all the meetings and everything that I read, the Board at that time which Commissioner Mendenhall was on at that point was very receptive and tried to make it happen
- The Board gave Our Communities of Northwest Stokes 16 months to try to make it happen
- The bottom line Our Communities of Northwest Stokes created a nonprofit 501(c) and put a lot of effort very valiant but at the end of the day, they could not assume the operational expenses to make that school/facility work
- Our Communities of Northwest Stokes respectfully declined the transfer of the property due to high costs associated with repurposing the school
- Apparently, kind of reading between the different things, there was a little bit of controversy that was kind of going on between Our Communities of Northwest Stokes and the Board
- · Here is something interesting
- Here is something from Vice Chairman Lankford's comments this is interesting I am quoting (took per verbatim from the minutes can show if someone wants to see it)
- Vice Chairman Lankford stated that he felt like he had to address this "I was singled out by a person from the community that I have a close mind"
- He says that "I serve 47,000 people"
- So that tells you something too, from 2016 to until right now, we are now at about 44,500 in population losing population
- "I serve 47,000 people in Stokes County, I want to be fair to each one of those people in Stokes County, you have to understand the Board of Commissioners have to make decisions for 47,000 residents" "I look at the big picture"
- Trying to wrap this up really quick
- I know that there was still bickering going back and forth from board members, back and forth back and forth
- The point is even back then no matter the decisions that you make it is really about who you are ticking off and what they are trying to get for their little entity
- You can make a big scene
- When I was reading, I thought "wow" that sounds familiar
- There was a lot of stuff going back and forth back and forth
- The one new thing, that the chair, in my opinion, came up with is that he was able to tag it to this being a King issue when you get the mayor and council members coming to speak during public comments
- I have been in government 35 years, even with disagreements with county government, I
 never saw any of our council members or mayor going to speak at public comments at the
 Cumberland County Board of County Commissioners' meetings and saying the things that
 they said
- It is all about hype
- It is all about getting everything hyped up
- In conclusion, I want to finish it off with some more stuff some of the stuff might have come out of King too
- When our Communities of Northwest Stokes stated that they couldn't afford it and that they could not do it, the County and the Economic Development director became in contact with someone that lived close to the community named Mark Black
- Through negotiations, he offered to buy the property
- There was a public hearing regarding the sale of the property

- At that time, Commissioner Morris was County Manager Morris
- Through the last election cycle and it popped up again when we voted not to match the grant for the King Elementary
- It popped up again
- Some of the people in King, I believe there might be a politician involved, I am not for sure, (I won't say the name because I don't know for sure)
- Talks start about how well you know, it is just another one of those deals where those three
 commissioners tied to this Mark Black but specifically mentioned Commissioner Morris
 because they had mentioned him the last election cycle
- It is like there was, you now, hinting, inferring that there was some kind of underhanded deal going on
- I also want to add that our current County Attorney Ty Browder was county attorney then too
- Let me tell you what the deal was it is all public record
- A lot of people were saying that they would have bought that property they should have bid
 it out
- First of all, there was a special meeting, and all the players were there people came and gave comments
- Every single person that gave comments, even the ones from Our Communities of Northwest Stokes they did not trash the agreement they supported the agreement
- They were briefed about it and thought it would be a good thing
- The deal was Mark Black, through his company, would take control and give \$44,600 taking the property as is
- Going through the stuff quickly, there is other stuff that leads up to it, but I just want to hit the facts
- Going by the 2015 facility evaluation report on buildings, playground equipment, fuel tank removed, Mark Black takes the property as is
- There was an on-site physical inspection by a company engineer
- Upon completion of repairs, renovations to the buildings/land, and any new buildings that he puts in will be revalued for ad valorem tax purposes
- I think he had two years to get that done
- After two years, if the company hires at least five workers and pays them a basic fair wage (think it was worded a little bit different) but basically that was what it was
- He had to spend a minimum of at least \$300,000 in addition to the salaries for improvements all improvements and repairs must be completed within two years
- He had to create a minimum of at least five full time jobs on the property
- Jobs shall exist and continue for a minimum of four consecutive quarters within five years
- The company shall provide the County with copies of all monthly and or quarterly tax and wage to which he did
- I found in the minutes where he would come back and give quarterly reports to the Board
- He met the expectations of that contract
- That \$44,600 was waved but he put in over \$400,000 for the company
- To talk ill of someone and try to infer that he got it for free, it was an inside job, to me it
 would also look bad on those commissioners that I read those names including
 Commissioner Mendenhall
- Surely, if they thought there was any kind of soft corruption going on that somebody would have stood up and said something no one did transaction went through
- Mark Black fulfilled his obligation
- In fact, a few months ago, Mark Black donated over 15 acres of land to the County for a park to help Our Communities of Northwest Stokes
- Mark Black and his wife still continue to be a part of the community and do things
- To be tainted or inferred that this was corruption or underhanded, to me, is ridiculous

- I don't know, maybe we should ask our Economic Development director, if it is such a great deal, if we should look at buying it back for \$400-\$500,000 think so?
- I am willing to have any kind of dialogue Mr. Carico, you can respond back to me now I
 have had my say
- I am more than happy to have any kind of dialogue meetings with you, but I can't come Sunday to the precinct meeting because I have family obligations that is pretty important to me

Chairman Chandler allowed Mr. Carico to approach the podium and speak.

Mr. Brian Carico presented the following comments:

- There have been several things that have been said specifically, Mr. Chandler that is incorrect that you have showed up with to make a case without proper information
- A lot of this is probably either hearsay or secondhand information that you received or looked for
- Starting with the first thing it was 2012 when the discussions between police dissolvement in the City of King and contracting with the County for Sheriff negotiations it wasn't 2015

Chairman Chandler confirmed with Mr. Carico that it did happen.

Mr. Carico continued:

- It did happen, I was there, and you weren't
- With that being said, I just want to point out for the record, that I let you say everything that you wanted to say, I did not interrupt you in this meeting and gave you the respect

Chairman Chandler responded that he would let Mr. Carico speak.

Mr. Carico continued:

- With being said, you don't understand because of your prior engagement being somewhere
 else prior to 2006 everything that led up to that and the back history within this County as
 well as city involvement that a lot of these people do understand
- In 2011, when I was elected to the City Council, one of the things that was brought to my
 attention in my area of the city and the county was something that repetitively got brought up
 in topic which was the amount of money that we were spending for law enforcement
 protection in the City of King
- That was a topic that was being talked about when I was a small child, raised into adulthood, and then when I went into local government
- I think Commissioner Morris was the manager at that time when we first started negotiations
- We held meetings amongst our Council as well as meetings with the County and even had quarterly meetings with the League of Governments and discussed these issues
- The only thing that I would say to you in what you had to say is that when it comes to tax
 dollars and services, you are right, there are way more things a county level government body
 has to give to the people versus a municipality
- However, the City of King takes a lot of those and gives double service to its residents that they do not have to do
- Matter of fact, whether police protection in the City of King is necessary versus the County Sheriff's Office – the point is that we could walk away and say we are not doing it and we hand you the bill and we don't
- That is real facts because we don't have to provide it you do

Chairman Chandler asked if he could respond to that or wait till the end.

Mr. Carico responded to Chairman Chandler that he could respond now.

Chairman Chandler responded:

Then why did you try to get rid of the police department

Mr. Carico continued:

Well, lets make sure that we understand, and we have the communication correctly

Chairman Chandler noted that we needed to finish this up and then I will be happy to meet sidebar with you.

Mr. Carico continued:

• I will be glad just as soon as this meeting is over to have a discuss with you

Chairman Chandler added that he would be here.

Mr. Carico continued:

- The reality is that we don't have to do police protection in the City of King, we choose to do that just like several other services
- But what you have to provide as a taxpayer is 911 Communications whether that is a call to the King Police Department or that is a call to the Stokes County Sheriff's Office
- It is that simple
- · You made mention bullying
- Now I think we are all adults here and we can all play games, and we can put on masks and
 masquerade, but the reality is everybody saw what happened that evening that was watching
 whether it be livestream or it be here at the meeting
- Questioned Mr. Chandler if he called for a recess, we can go back to the tape, but you called
 a five-minute recess and caused the disturbance from the back of this room to move forward
- But once you saw that there was disturbance and people were making motion, you were advised by Commissioner Morris that lets just keep going
- Meanwhile, you got chaos, it has already erupted here which gave the opportunity for your podium to be spoke at
- As in the email that I sent you that you have yet to respond to you have yet to respond to
- Your calling that recess was as much of an involvement for the chaos that happened as somebody inappropriately speaking out of the way
- You have to own it; they have to own it we need all a little humility here
- You said before I spoke, your words, nobody put them in your mouth, you led with public
 comments saying the people of King, not the people of the County, I have watched several
 commissioners' meetings and all sorts of people from all different walks of life from this
 County walk to this podium and speak to you and the rest of this Board some speak in a
 respectful manner and some don't
- But you addressed the people of King tonight as what some would associate or insinuate that we are the problem
- You even spoke in your, I believe it was the December 28th meeting that it seemed the people of King wants to be divided
- That is the furthest thing from the truth and if you have already developed that in your mind,
 it might be a good idea if you got three years left to step on down because it is going to be a
 hard road between now and the end of that

Chairman Chandler responded:

 Questioned Mr. Carico if he could stop him now because the Board needed to move on with tonight's meeting

- But I want to tell you something
- You can threaten me, I will not step down
- You will have three years of me
- Thank you but we have got to move on

Conflicts Of Interest

Chairman Chandler asked if any Board members had a conflict of interest with any of the items presented on the agenda for the meeting or one that could be perceived as a conflict of interest.

No conflicts of interest were stated by the Board.

CONSENT AGENDA

All attachments presented on the Agenda are available in the attachments of the Agenda on the County Website and are available upon request from the Clerk, with the exception of the minutes approved which are located on the County Website under the minutes tab.

Minutes

Budget Amendments

Tax Office Items for Approval

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to approve the consent agenda which included Minutes, Budget Amendments, and Real and Personal Releases/Refunds more than \$100.00.

Commissioner Mendenhall moved to approve the consent agenda as presented. Vice Chairman Wood seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

INFORMATION AGENDA

All attachments presented on the Agenda are available in the attachments of the Agenda on the County Website and are available upon request from the Clerk, with the exception of the minutes approved which are located on the County Website under the minutes tab.

Cooperative Extension Director Introduction

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown for the introduction of the new Stokes County Cooperative Extension Director Matt Lenhardt.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown presented the following information:

- Matt Lenhardt has been hired as our Cooperative Extension Director
- Matt brings a lot of experience from being a director in other counties to Stokes County
- We are glad to have Matt here in Stokes County as our Cooperative Extension Director

Director Matt Lenhardt presented the following information.

- Thank you for the welcome and I am really glad to be in Stokes County
- I love extension work and its mission in serving the folks throughout the county
- Grew up in Central Florida, received my horticulture degree from Clemson
- Not only will I be serving as the director but will also be serving as the Consumer Horticulturalist for Stokes County
- Started my Extension career with the University of Florida Extension and then I joined NC State University Cooperative Extension in 2016 in Iredell County
- I was most recently in Brunswick County married a girl from Winston Salem in November

so here I am (my wife also has family in Stokes County)

- I have missed the Piedmont I like the feel of Stokes County smaller community
- I am thrilled to be here
- · Going to do all we can to keep the Cooperative Extension's mission going
- Just a quick plug about the upcoming Farmer Appreciation Dinner (April 4th) that will be held this year at South Stokes High School
- Dr. Rich Bonanno, NC State Extension Dean/Director and District Extension Director Tyrone Fisher will be attending the Farmer Appreciation Dinner with NC Agriculture Commissioner Steve Troxler speaking at the dinner
- Our Cooperative Extension will be working the event
- Understand a lot of folks attend this event and hope the Board will be able to attend
- Have already been to some really good agritourism meetings
- Would like to take this opportunity to thank the Board for supporting Cooperative Extension

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

The Board all welcomed Director Lenhardt to Stokes County.

Hanging Rock State Park Report

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Park Superintendent Robin Riddlebarger for the 2023 Annual Hanging Rock State Park Update. (presented a power point presentation with information available from the Clerk to the Board)

Superintendent Robin Riddlebarger presented the following information regarding the 2023 Hanging Park State Park Update:

- Appreciate the opportunity to speak to the Board tonight
- I am here tonight to bring positivity and good things want you to keep what I am reporting in your mind for your upcoming strategic planning
- I know King has been mentioned tonight, but the biggest city is Stokes County Hanging Rock on any Saturday, there could be 10,000 people in the park
- Richard Childress and his crew visited the park and also did a tour of Stokes County stopping at some other locations
- There were 904,880 visitors in the park in 2023 that is a record 4% increase over last year
- In 2021, the park had 900,702 visitors which was the record, but this past year surpassed that record
- We are the ninth most visited park behind Eno River, Pilot Mountain, Fort Macon, Carolina Beach, Fort Fisher, Kerr Lake, Falls Lake, and Jordan Lake (Jordan Lake - #1 park with over 2 million visitors)
- The entire park system had over 20 million visitors this past year
- Was very glad to see the basketball players here tonight, it makes you feel like our world is going to be just fine – got some good positive young people here in Stokes County
- Things that I am proud of:
 - Delivered 433 nature programs to 4,395 people Park rangers and a seasonal naturalist
 do outreach that is all about making an emotional connection with people in the
 outdoors so that they love the outdoors
 - · Park Staff:
 - Lead Park Rangers:
 - Maggie Miller
 - Jacob Fields
 - Lost Park Ranger Sam Cook who went to be the Superintendent at Mayo State Park and Park Ranger Jason Anthony who went to be the Superintendent at

Pilot Mountain State Park - both did not go too far

- Currently have two vacancies Entry Level Ranger and Maintenance Mechanic
- In 2024, there will be ten, new permanent positions added to Hanging Rock that will be for housekeeping, maintenance, and office staff for the Vade Mecum Project positions have not been posted yet
- Park maintenance staff are essential to the park's operation
- We had a great chief lifeguard this past year that offered swimming lessons
 - We have a hard time getting lifeguards even though the pay is over \$17 per hour
 - We received donations from the Friends of Sauratown Mountain for scholarships for lifeguard training – pays for the lifeguard course
 - Currently recruiting for the upcoming season
- Had three mock (all day) trainings this past year with E911 Center, EMS, Fire Marshal's Office, Danbury Vol. Fire Department, and King Fire Department (rope rescue)
 - This covered all three different EMS shifts
 - Trained together so rescues will be better and more harmonious
 - Awesome training
 - Had 24 medical reportable calls this past year with several others that were resolved quickly
 - o Also attended an active shooter training with EMS at Sauratown Fire Department this year the best training I have attended in the past ten years
 - o Volunteers
 - o Shout out to all those who responded when needed couldn't do without all those departments
- Had 38 reportable law enforcement situations
- Had 2 suicide calls
- Had 2 wildfires
- Had 245 acres burned under prescription
 - Lead Natural Resource Rangers are Jonathan Buie and Jacob Fields who also do the Hemlock treatment, turtle studies, rattlesnake stuff – anything to do with natural resources
- Everyone also wants to know about revenue
 - · We are not a money-making business
 - For strategic planning if you build it, they will come
 - They are already here spending almost a million dollars at the park this past year
 - Total Revenue = \$728,452,91
 - Just want other businesses in the County to see how many people are coming and spending money at the park – possibly increasing their business around this captive audience that we have each year
- · Another thing that we are proud of:
 - Have a deal with Wildlife Resources Commission to stock trout in the lake twice a year (April and October)
 - You can keep seven trout a day no size limit and don't have to have a trout stamp special opportunity with Wildlife Resources Commission hoping to get more people outdoors angling fishing
- Staff have received rattlesnake training from John Sealy one of the world's leading researchers on rattlesnake behavior done a lot of his research at the park worked with him putting up new signage about rattlesnakes around the park (Friends of Sauratown Mountain donated the funding for the signs) educating people about rattlesnakes in the park
- Had a trumpeter swan visiting the lake the other day never been seen in any other NC park
 - Have had visitors just coming to try to see the swan
 - Was seen a few days ago

- Experts believe it will return to its natural habitat
- Looking in the future
 - 2024 is the year for the bear have some cool programs about bears this year
 - Had the most calls we have ever had this past year regarding bears
- Commissioner Wood and other county staff came to the Vade Mecum Project bid opening held a couple of weeks ago
 - Want to first thank everyone for their patience the project is happening
 - No announcement has been made about the winning bid yet
 - Project will probably take about two years
- Be happy to answer any questions

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any further discussion/questions/comments.

Commissioner Cox questioned about cell service in the park.

Superintendent Riddlebarger responded:

• Would say that half of the park has bad service, and the other half has no service

Commissioner Cox confirmed with Superintendent Riddlebarger that when someone does have an emergency, usually they can text to get help or a by passer alerts park staff.

Vice Chairman Wood requested Superintendent Riddlebarger to update everyone on the new Hanging Rock Trail.

Superintendent Riddlebarger responded:

- The current trail to Hanging Rock has been rotted out and since the pandemic, it has been stomped to a mudhole
- We have hired a private company to build a new reroute
- Once you get passed the concrete section of the trail, the new reroute will veer to the right and take you on a gradual, meandering curve up to the rock instead of going from point A to point B in a straight line
- It adds a little distance to the hike, but it will be a 6 ft wide gradual path with no stair steps
- Should be completed by the end of February
- Will be awesome not as steep with no stairs
- This new reroute will allow the gator to be driven all the way to the top of the trail which will make medical calls a lot easier

Commissioner Cox questioned about the Mountains-to-Sea Trail connecting to Danbury.

Superintendent Riddlebarger responded:

- It is still happening
- There are only a few trail staff in the whole staff with a couple of vacancies
- Believe 90% of that trail route has been planned, flagged, and mapped
- Currently working with Mountains-to-Sea Trail staff regarding parking in Danbury
- · Once things are finalized, the trail will connect to Danbury

Commissioner Morris commented:

 Questioned Superintendent Riddlebarger regarding a new cell tower that was recently located on Highway #8 (AT&T Tower) near Gentry Road to help with service in the park and if service has improved

Superintendent Riddlebarger responded:

- Not sure if the tower is even operatable
- Have had Verizon since I came to the park
- Would love to know if it is operatable

Commissioner Morris noted that his neighbor in that area has switched to AT&T and is receiving good service, may need to look into this to see if changes are needed to the signal to give the park better service.

Superintendent Riddlebarger continued:

• Would be nice if that new tower would provide better service to the park

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

- No concerns or questions
- Robin always does a great job when she comes to give a report
- Can see Hanging Rock from my house on Flat Shoals Road
- Remember when I was a freshman in high school until graduating from Carolina (1970-1978)
 visiting the park numerous times even walked with my father from my house to the park
 several times often seeing those rattlesnakes you mentioned
- Thank you for what you do

Superintendent Riddlebarger concluded:

- This is my eleventh year being at the park and enjoy bringing news about the park to the Board
- We are all in this together and agree it is the most beautiful county and the people are the best
- · Proud to work in Stokes County

Chairman Chandler expressed the Board's appreciation for the update.

Presentation of the FY 22/23 Audit

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Senior Audit Manager Kelly Gooderham, Martin Starnes and Associates, CPSs P.A. for the Fiscal Year 2022/23 Audit. (information available from the February 12th agenda on the county website or from Finance Director Lisa Lankford)

Senior Audit Manager Kelly Gooderham presented the following information: (presented a point power presentation)

- Clean unmodified opinion best opinion that can be provided
- The audit has been submitted to Local Government Commission (LGC); however, due to timing it has not been reviewed and accepted but should be within the next couple of weeks
- Stokes County's Fund Balance Classifications
 - Nonspendable fund balance
 - Inventory = \$74,149
 - Leases = \$264
 - · Restricted fund balance
 - Stabilization by state statute = \$3,585,010
 - All others =\$4,663,301
 - Includes:
 - Mental health MOE of \$134,000
 - Health Department Title 4 of \$791,000
 - School current expense of \$955,000
 - Debt Service of \$2.7 million

- o Assigned fund balance = \$4,318,941
- o Unassigned fund balance = \$13,008,401
- Total General Fund (fund balance) = \$25,650,066

Commissioner Mendenhall requested Audit Manager Gooderham to explain to those watching livestream the difference between assigned and unassigned fund balance.

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- Nonspendable is basically not in cash form can't be spent
- Restricted is an external restriction that is usually issued by grantors, creditors, laws, or regulations
- Assigned fund balance is actually from the Board it is what the Board has assigned for possible future projects
- You also have committed fund balance of which you do not have any in your general fund, but committed is more constraining than assigned
- · Unassigned is not yet appropriated for any additional projects or whatever

Audit Manager Gooderham continued with her presentation:

- Fund Balance Position General Fund
 - Total Fund Balance = \$25,650,066
 - Non spendable:
 - Inventory = \$74,149
 - Less receivables =\$264
 - Stabilization by state statute = (-\$3,585,010)
 - Available Fund Balance 2023 = \$21,990,643
 - Available Fund Balance = \$17,548,287
 - Increase in Available Fund Balance = \$4,442,356
- Available Fund Balance as a Percentage of Expenditures, Transfers Out, and Debt Proceeds: (General Fund) (has continually improved the percentage over the past three years)
 - · 2021 = 30%
 - \circ 2022 = 31%
 - \circ 2023 = 35%
- Comparison of Stokes County's General Fund Balance (obtained from the State Treasurer's Website) (population group 25,000 49,999) (shows only 2022)
 - Stokes County ended in 2022 at 31% with similar population groups being just under 45% along with statewide being just under 45%
- General Fund Summary
 - Revenues (increased roughly \$1.4 million or 3.5% which was due to an increase in investment earnings as well as other taxes and licenses)
 - **2022** = \$40,715,273
 - 2023 = 42,157,620
 - Expenditures (increase of \$4.6 million or 11.5% which was primarily due to an increase in your general government as well as public safety expenditures)
 - **2022** = \$40,289,241
 - **2023 = \$44,912,945**
- Ad Valorem Tax (increase of \$576,000 or 4% due to an overall increase in collections)
 - 2022 = \$14,460,253
 - 2023 = \$15,036,446
- Intergovernmental (restricted and unrestricted) (decrease of \$216,000 or 2% which is still considered pretty comparable)
 - 2022 = \$10,915,242
 - 2023 = \$10,698,982

- Sales and Services (decreased around \$556,000 or 12% due to the County's EMS Medicaid Settlement Payment which did not come in this year due to delays at the state)
 - 2022 = \$4,636,181
 - 2023 = \$4,079,847
- Other Taxes and Licenses (increase of \$877,000 or 9% which was due to an increase in your local option sales tax which was common across the state last year)
 - 2022 = \$9,628,619
 - 2023 = \$10,506,336
- Human Services (increase of \$364,000 or 4% which was due to an increase in your foster home program expenditures)
 - 2022 = \$9,765,227
 - · 2023 = \$10,128,973
- Public Safety (increase around \$2 million or 16% which was due to an increase in your salaries and related benefits as well as capital outlay purchases across several departments)
 - 2022 = \$13,679,857
 - 2023 = \$15,930,455

Commissioner Morris confirmed with Audit Manager Gooderham that Animal Control is included with public safety.

Audit Manager Gooderham continued with her presentation:

- Education (increase of roughly \$22,000 or 7% which was due to an increase in your school distributions)
 - 2022 = \$309,225
 - 2023 = \$331,647
- General Government (increase of around \$1 million or 20% which was due to an increase in your capital outlay purchases within Elections and Public Building Department)
 - 2022 = \$6,324,877
 - 2023 = \$7,572,214
- Performance Indicators (required and submitted to LGC)
 - High Quick Ratio for Water and Sewer Fund
 - Improved available fund balance %
 - o One (1) significant deficiency finding
 - Three (3) material weakness findings
 - Other additional performance indicators of concern for the LGS's Input Data Sheet:
 - Your operating net income loss within the Water/Sewer Fund ended at a negative which was a net loss (LGC is concerned with anything less than zero)
 - As well as immaterial budget violations that were noted across several departments
 - All of these findings and the financial performance indicators of concern will require a response to the LGC which the Finance Department will be happy to assist with
- Be happy to answer any questions

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

• With this being my eighth consecutive audit, don't have any questions for Kelly

Commissioner Morris requested additional information about the Water and Sewer Fund mentioned in the performance indicators as being a High Quick Ratio along with the timeframe to respond to LGC.

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- LGC combines the Danbury Water System and the Regional Sewer System even though the County has two separate funds
- The Regional Sewer Fund ended at a negative, but the Danbury Water Fund was a positive
- A High Quick Ratio is basically calculating to ensure you have enough cash on hand to pay
 for current bills which takes into account case, accounts receivables, along with inventory
 and prepaids as well as current liabilities
- The County has 60 days within this audit presentation to submit responses to the findings to LGC

Commissioner Morris asked what Audit Manager Gooderham's opinion was regarding what the County should draw from the comparison of the General Fund Balance across the State (population group and state).

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- Just looking at the numbers and don't know the entities involved with that, the County is making a comeback
- Would say that yes, you are below your population group but if you continue making certain changes (had a good hike this year) to show increase your percentage

Commissioner Morris noted the need to continue to move toward the population group and statewide percentages.

Audit Manager Gooderham continued:

 Will say that one of the financial performance indicators on the LGC Input Data Sheet (don't know what causes it to be a performance indicator of concern) is not currently a noted item of concern in the LGC's eyes

Commissioner Morris concluded:

 Appreciate your continued support as we transition people, software, and everything that we are doing

Vice Chairman Wood commented:

Questioned if this was always going to be a long, drawn-out thing, seems it takes for ever

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- When you have significant financial personnel turnover, unfortunately, that is to be expected
- Work closely with Lisa and Tracy, working together
- Lisa had a big role to learn, staff is learning a lot, they are really working hard to make a lot of
 processes automatic whereas a lot of things were done manually this does unfortunately
 take time
- We are already planning for Fiscal Year 2023/24
- Expect it to continue to get better

Vice Chairman Wood continued:

 We have learned a lot during the year, people retire and walk out with a lot of things/knowledge between their ears

Audit Manager Gooderham agreed.

Commissioner Cox commented:

• Questioned about the fund balance percentage, seems like that is always an elusive

number that we don't actually know the percentage of fund balance that is unencumbered

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- As far as figuring the available fund balance percentage throughout the year, you can get a
 ballpark figure of it but unfortunately, the vast majority of all of those are year-end numbers
 that take into account what is going to be in your available fund balance
- You can figure your estimated fund balance throughout the year because it is your revenue minus your expenses
- But in order to figure your stabilization by state statute, you would have to know your yearend cash and other year-end figures that would be very difficult to estimate

Chairman Chandler commented:

- Know counties worry about their fund balance getting down close to the 8% mark
- Questioned what time of the year should a County be concerned about their fund balance percentage or become concerned would there be a warning

Audit Manager Gooderham responded:

- If it is a concern, I can work with Finance to do a rough estimate of it at year end but at year end, Finance is still working on closing the books which is very detailed
- Know that Lisa and Tracy are going to try to do a lot more monthly entries this year which will help with the year end process
- Even if you got an estimate at year end, it would not be verified until the audit is completed

Chairman Chandler expressed the Board's appreciation for tonight's presentation.

Strategic Planning

Chairman Chandler presented the following information regarding strategic planning for this year:

- Strategic Planning is scheduled for the end of February with North Carolina Association of County Commissioners staff facilitating the session
- Fiscal Year 2024/2025 Budget time will be coming up every soon
- At the chair training session, NCACC asked if there were any special issues that they could possibly help with
- A few spoke up about their current Sheriff and some unique situations going on
- There were several Boards that are currently having issues with their Board of Education
- I chimed in and gave them kind of my feedback
- The overall solution that was given to me that most of the counties have started doing is to have the chair and the vice chair of each Board meet with the superintendent and the manager during different times sit down and be able to get an idea at least at what the school is doing especially with the strategic planning
- I know the grant will be coming up again
- At least, we were led to believe that it was just a one-time thing, wasn't guaranteed, but know
 the grant has been available for the past seven years and don't think they have stopped any
 funding
- Believe the only thing changes is the amount of funding that they award
- I think we need to get input so when we go into our planning for our upcoming fiscal year budget and even further out
- We need to put those needs in somewhere and get a plan so we know what can of funding that we will need
- Hopefully, this will give them time so it will be a complete plan
- For instance, if they want to put the school in the same site, there will be building demolition that will have to be done that could be a \$1-\$2 million could be more, I have no idea

- We just need to figure out what the bottom line is, so we can plan accordingly
- If I can get a consensus for the chair and the vice chair to meet with their chair and vice chair and sit down very soon and get this working
- Can't be personalities, got to be what is best for Stokes County, but we have got to know the money

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

- I think that communication and cooperation between the two Boards are very important
- But one thing we have always got to remember, Mr. Chairman, is that sometimes unexpected things happen, and I am going to throw this our right now because it has been all over the news the Burlington/Alamance School System
- All of their schools had mold which took over \$20 million to resolve the mold issue
- They have two other schools still having work done
- The Burlington/Alamance School System and the Alamance County Commissioners are having to have meetings almost every week just to see how they are going to get through this school year
- Just reminding you how unexpected things come up with school systems

Vice Chairman Wood commented:

- To back you up, I recently took the Strategic Planning Zoom Meeting
- I got broke in because I was the less experience of other commissioners in my group of five
- When I participated in the zoom meeting, it was during the time we were in the middle of the grant application discussions
- They basically said how to resolve it was to sit down with the superintendent and chair
- It is a problem across the state

It was the consensus of the Board to have the chairman, vice chairman, and county manager sit down with the school board chair, vice chair, and superintendent to start discussions.

Commissioner Cox confirmed with Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown that the strategic planning will be held at Camp Hanes.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown added:

- Planning session will be held at the Alphin Retreat Center located at Camp Hanes
- · Lunch will be provided by the YMCA staff
- · Very nice place
- · Will be working with NCACC on an agenda with times
- Scheduled for Thursday, February 29th

Commissioner Mendenhall commented:

- Very nice place
- Have had several meetings there with the Stokes Partnership for Children

Clarification of Employee Totals

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown for the updated employee totals requested by Commissioner Morris at the last meeting.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown presented the following information:

• A couple of meetings ago, HR Director Jamie Clark presented some number regarding the

county's total number of employees

- Think there was some confusion with the number provided
- Would like to clarify those numbers with the following:
 - Data from 2019, 2021, and 2023 reports that the County is mandated to submit to the Equal Opportunity Employment Commission:
 - 2019 full-time employees = 319; part-time employees = 198; total = 517
 - 2021 full-time employees = 320; part-time employees = 182; total = 502
 - 2023 full-time employees = 340; part-time employees = 170; total = 510
 - Current full-time employees = 344; part-time employees = 133; contract employees =
 6; total = 483
- HR Director Clark did note that these figures are employees and did not include vacant
 positions current software is so antiquated that it will not provide accurate data concerning
 vacant positions
- Once the County fully transitions over to the new Paylocity Software, that system will provide actual data which will be included in the HR Quarterly Report to the Board

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

The Board had no concerns with the data provided by Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown.

Chairman Chandler expressed the Board's appreciation for providing the requested data.

DISCUSSION AGENDA

All attachments presented on the Agenda are available in the attachments of the Agenda on the County Website and are available upon request from the Clerk, with the exception of the minutes approved which are located on the County Website under the minutes tab.

Walnut Cove Planning and Zoning Board ETJ Appointments

Chairman Chandler provided the following information regarding the Walnut Cove Planning/Zoning Board of ETJ Appointments.

 Zoning Administrator Cory Willoughby, Town of Walnut Cove, submitted the following applications to serve on the Walnut Cove Planning and Zoning Board as ETJ Members:

Gregg LaRoche

Lisa Lee Hairston

Worth (Alex) Younts

• Two member positions open and one alternate member position open

Chairman Chandler questions Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown if there was any other information available regarding the candidates.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown commented:

- Did receive information regarding the number of meetings the current members have attended:
 - Ms. Hairston had missed 8 of the 24 meetings
 - o Mr. Younts is new to the Board so there is no available data
 - Mr. LaRoche had missed 3 of the 24 meetings and as served as Chairman until his term expired
 - Information provided by Walnut Cove Town Commissioner

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for nominations for the two regular positions/appointments.

Commissioner Cox nominated the following for the two full time positions:

- Gregg LaRoche
- Worth (Alex) Younts

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to close the nominations.

Commissioner Mendenhall moved to close the nominations. Vice Chairman Wood seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for nominations for the one alternate position/appointment.

Commissioner Cox nominated Lisa Hairston for one alternate position/appointment. Vice Chairman Wood seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

With no further nominations, Chairman Chandler, with full consensus of the Board, directed Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown to place the nominations for the Walnut Cove Planning/Zoning Board ETJ Appointments on the February 26th action agenda.

Budget Goals for FY 24/25

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown for the Budget Goals for Fiscal Year 2024/25 Discussion.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Amber Brown presented the following:

- In past years, the Board of Commissioners have held budget goal sessions prior to the start of budget season to outline their priorities and wishes for the upcoming budget
- This year, the Board of Commissioners will be holding a strategic planning session at the end of February where the Board can outline short- and long-term goals with a plan for how to achieve them
- Because of this, believe a budget goals item on the agenda is more appropriate than a separate meeting so the Board can give brief guidance as department heads are already working on their budget requests for Fiscal Year 2023/24
- Know that the Strategic Planning will interact with budget goals having short- and long-term goals

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

Vice Chairman Wood questioned Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown what information regarding the budget will be available at the Strategic Planning Session.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown responded:

- There will not be a lot of budget information as department heads are currently working on their budget requests
- Will have some ideas and plans from certain departments such as from Public Buildings, Purchasing, etc.

Commissioner Morris questioned Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown if she wanted this to be a separate agenda item for an upcoming meeting.

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown responded that her intentions were to discuss goals today if possible.

The Board did not have goals available for the meeting today.

Commissioner Morris added:

• Would agree that goals could be discussed at a future meeting, but would suggest that the agenda for that meeting be light in order to have adequate time for budget goals discussion

Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown responded:

- Can plan to have budget goal discussion on the February 26th discussion agenda
- Department heads are supposed to have budget requests in by the first week of March –
 March 8th
- Having the discussion at the February 26th will work
- We are planning to have the budget recommendation done earlier, if possible, in order to give the Board more time for discussion if needed

It was the consensus of the Board to place the Budget Goals Discussion on the February 26th discussion agenda and Board members be prepared to provide Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown with guidance that could be forwarded to the department heads if needed.

Commissioner Cox added:

This could also be preliminary things that could be brought to the Strategic Planning Retreat

 which kind of goes hand in hand

Commissioner Mendenhall confirmed with Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown that department heads are required to have their budget requests in by March 8th.

Electronic Advertisement of Solicitations for Bid

Chairman Chandler turned the floor over to Purchasing/Project Manager Glenda Pruitt for the Electronic Advertisement of Solicitation for Bids Discussion.

Purchasing/Project Manager Glenda Pruitt presented the following information regarding NC General Statute 143-129 – Procedure for letting of public contracts:

- NC General Statute 143-129 Procedure for letting of public contracts will allow for advertisement of solicitations for bid using electronic means in lieu of placing an advertisement in a newspaper of general circulation
- This will save on advertising costs can get very costly
- Often there are problems with getting bids in the local paper when needed since the paper is only published once a week
- Most of our vendors know to look on our website for bids
- Posting of the bid will be placed on the HUB, state, and county websites which are all free
- The resolution included in tonight's agenda has been reviewed and approved by County Attorney Browder
- Would request the Board's approval to allow electronic advertisement
- Presented the following proposed resolution for the Board's consideration:

Resolution to Authorize the Use of Electronic Advertisement for Contracts Subject to G.S. 143-129

Whereas, contracts for construction or repair work, and for the purchase of apparatus, supplies, materials, and equipment that meet the monetary threshold established in G.S. 143-129 must be

publicly advertised; and

Whereas, G.S. 143-129 (b) authorizes the governing board to allow the use of electronic advertisement as an alternative to advertisement in a newspaper of general circulation; and

Whereas, in some cases, advertisement in the newspaper may be the most effective method of obtaining competition, but in other cases, advertisement by electronic means may be a more effective and efficient method of reaching prospective bidders; and

Whereas, it is in all cases important to provide citizens an opportunity to obtain information about major contracts to be awarded by this entity:

Therefore, the Board of Commissioners of Stokes County resolves:

The Purchasing/Project Manager or his or her designee is authorized to advertise solicitations for bid using electronic means in lieu or placing an advertisement in a newspaper of general circulation whenever he or she determines it to be the most effective and efficient method of obtaining competition for a contract.

Advertisement by newspaper and electronic means may be used together or in the alternative, and the requirements of G.S. 143-129(b) shall be met as long as one of the methods used meets the specific requirements and minimum time for advertisement under that statue.

Adopted this 12th day of February 2024.

Purchasing/Project Manager Pruitt requested to move the proposed resolution to tonight's agenda for consideration.

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any discussion/questions/comments.

There were no concerns or questions regarding the request to approve the proposed resolution to Authorize the Use of Electronic Advertisement Contracts Subject to G.S. 143-129.

Commissioner Cox noted that her understanding was that the Stokes News no longer had newsstands around the County.

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to move the item to tonight's action agenda.

Commissioner Mendenhall moved to place the proposed resolution to Authorize the Use of Electronic Advertisement for Contracts on the action agenda. Vice Chairman Wood seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Chandler, with full consensus of the Board, directed Interim County Manager/Clerk Brown to place the proposed resolution on tonight's agenda.

ACTION AGENDA

All attachments presented on the Agenda are available in the attachments of the Agenda on the County Website and are available upon request from the Clerk, with the exception of the minutes approved which are located on the County Website under the minutes tab.

Draft Resolution Authorizing the Establishment of an Occupancy Tax and Tourism Development Authority

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to approve the proposed Resolution Authorizing the Establishment of an Occupancy Tax and Tourism Development Authority which was presented at the January 22nd meeting.

Vice Chairman Wood moved to approve the Resolution Authorizing the Establishment of an Occupancy Tax and Tourism Development Authority presented at the January 22nd meeting. Commissioner Morris seconded the motion.

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any further discussion/questions/comments.

With no further discussion, the motion passed unanimously.

Electronic Advertisement of Solicitations for Bid

Chairman Chandler entertained a motion regarding the proposed resolution to Authorize the Use of Electronic Advertisement for Contracts Subject to G.S. 143-129 which was presented at tonight's meeting.

Commissioner Cox moved to approve the proposed resolution to Authorize the Use of Electronic Advertisement for Contracts Subject to G.S. 143-129 presented at tonight's meeting. Vice Chairman Wood seconded the motion.

Chairman Chandler opened the floor for any further discussion/questions/comments.

With no further discussion, the motion passed unanimously.

Adjournment

With no further business to come before the Board, Chairman Chandler entertained a motion to adjourn the meeting.

Commissioner Mendenhall moved to adjourn the meeting. Vice Chairman Wood seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

Amber Brown

Clerk to the Board

Brad Chandler

Chair